


DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY, 29 JANUARY 2010 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Cape, Clarke M, Mrs N Farmer, P Farmer, Layden, McDevitt, Morton, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford and Scarborough
ALSO PRESENT: 
Councillor Collier attended part of the meeting having registered to speak as Ward Councillor in respect of application 09/0949 (Field 4818, Beaumont, Carlisle)

DC.04/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence submitted

DC.05/10
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Riddle declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 09/1085 (Carlisle College, Strand Road, Carlisle, CA1 1NB).  The interest related to the fact that she lived adjacent to the college.

Councillor Layden declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 09/0998 (land at Crossgates Road, Hallbankgate).  The interest related to the fact that he was a City Council representative on the board of Riverside, Carlisle and also closely related to one of the protestors.

DC.06/10
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 11 November 2009 and 13 November 2009 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.

The minutes of the site visit meeting held on 27 January 2010 were noted.

DC.07/10
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Principal Solicitor outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with rights to speak.

DC.08/10
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING

RESOLVED - That the applications referred to in the schedule of applications under A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred, subject to the conditions as set out in the schedule of decisions attaching to these minutes.

(1)
Development of land at South Morton bounded by Wigton Road, Peter Lane and Dalston Road, Carlisle for residential (maximum 825 dwellings), employment (40,000m2 floorspace) and public open space purposes as well as associated works, Land at Morton Bounded by Wigton Road, Peter Land and Dalston Road, Carlisle, Cumbria (Application 09/0413)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He advised that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee as it was a major application of local significance that had been advertised as a Departure to the Local Plan.
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that there had been a number of changes to the plans and Heads of Terms in relation to the legal agreement since the application was first considered by Committee.  The site of the Primary School had been switched and the allotments had been re-located.  The changes to the legal agreement related to open spaces, affordable housing and pavement works.
The Principal Development Control Officer further advised that discussions were ongoing regarding some of the conditions of the development including the phasing of the development and further comments received from Cummersdale Parish Council.  It was also considered that the application needed to be referred to the Government Office North West.

In conclusion the Principal Development Control Officer advised that it was considered that the advantages of the proposal outweighed the disadvantages and therefore the application was recommended for authority to issue approval subject to referral to Government Office North West, the satisfactory completion of a Section 106 Agreement and the imposition of relevant conditions.

Mr Auld of Dalston Parish Council (Objector) stated that the Parish Council was concerned about the potential increase of traffic on Dalston Road and the impact on the village of Dalston.  The Parish Council was concerned that there was no proposal for a roundabout or traffic lights at the junction of Dalston Road and Peter Lane.  The Parish Council believed that the proposed development would bring Carlisle closer to Dalston and that would impact on services and the route through Dalston to Junction 42.
Mr Auld advised that there was currently an HGV restriction in place for the village and sought assurance that that would remain.  The Parish Council also believed that both Wigton Road and Dalston Road would not be wide enough to accommodate a bus lane and that would have an impact at busy times of the day.

Mr Auld reminded Members of the as yet undetermined application for the proposed Dobie’s development and the associated impact on traffic predicted from that application.

Mr Auld advised that the Parish Council was pleased that the report mentioned the Dalston/Carlisle cycle route and hoped that there would be provision for improvement in the cycle route in the development.

Mrs Mackay (Agent) explained that the application had been the product of 15 years consideration and was included in the Carlisle Local Plan in 1997.  She stated that it was a tribute to the many years of deliberation, consideration, thought and collaboration and that there was widespread support for the proposed development and little objection.  Mrs Mackay believed that the concerns raised by the Parish Council were mainly technical concerns that could be addressed and resolved.  Mrs Mackay advised that a large amount of funding had been invested in the proposal that would improve the infrastructure in the wider Morton area.
Mrs Mackay advised that of the affordable houses included in the proposal approximately half would be houses for sale and the remainder would be rented.  Mrs Mackay further advised that the request for a new primary school was considered later in the application but that a site had been agreed with £2m funding for education.  Mrs Mackay believed the proposal would deliver a high quality gateway to the southern end of the City.
A Member stated that he was pleased with the proposed link to the cycle route and hoped that there would be enough funding to improve the route through Denton Holme.  He believed that as Carlisle was designated a Healthy City the cycle route would provide a safe route to schools and into the City.
The Member was concerned that grass verges were being retained and believed that they were used as dog toilets and that if they were removed there would be more space available for parking and would make routes easier for cyclists and pedestrians.

Several Members were also concerned about the junction at Dalston Road and Peter Lane and believed a roundabout or traffic lights would force drivers to reduce speed.

A Member suggested that the speed limit could be reduced to 30 mph.  Mr Barnard from the Highways Authority believed that there would be money available to do that if required.
A Member was concerned about traffic volume on Dalston Road and at the junction with Peter Lane.  He believed that the City Council should be proactive and request traffic control within the development.

A Member believed that the grass verges should remain but hoped that the development would ensure that roads were wide enough and that cars needed to be parked within the curtilage of the property and not on roads and that space for buses to pull in should be made available.

The Member hoped that when looking at disposal of rainwater the development would investigate ways of harvesting and re-using water for flushing toilets etc.  He agreed that there was an issue with the junction at Dalston Road and Peter Lane but believed that the scheme was generally a good one.  The Member also appreciated the need for affordable housing for people in the City.
The Member therefore proposed that authority to issue approval be granted subject to Government Office North West deliberations.  A Member seconded the proposal.
A Member stated that she supported the comments regarding the cycleway and believed that a suitable cycleway would contribute to the health of residents and relieve some of the traffic problems.

Mr Barnard from the Highways Authority advised that a number of models had been looked at regarding the area and none highlighted a need for a roundabout.  Mr Barnard also advised that a roundabout at that site could not be considered as the applicants did not own all the land around the site of a roundabout
A Member stated that he welcomed the proposal but was concerned about the junction of Dalston Road and Peter Lane.  The Member also stated that steps should be taken to ensure that the current HGV restrictions within Dalston village should not be abused by construction traffic.  The Member also believed that there should be an emphasis on the development of the Caldew cycleway.

A Member asked who would be responsible for monitoring the phased development.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the issue was part of ongoing discussions and would be a condition.

The Member was also concerned that boundaries between private and public land should be stressed.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that boundary treatment would be a condition of the application.  He advised that as the application was an outline application if and when the application returned under Reserved Matters Members would be able to consider those conditions at that point.

The Member also raised concern about employment land and hoped that any concerns about the volume of land should be addressed as part of a comprehensive review.
A Member felt strongly that a school had been demolished and now it was considered another school was necessary as part of the development.
RESOLVED – That approval be granted subject to referral to the Government Office for the North West, the imposition of relevant conditions and the satisfactory completion of a Section 106 Agreement.
(2)
Alterations to existing retail units, part demolition and erection of new retail warehousing (Reserved Matters application pursuant to outline permission 03/1362) St Nicholas Retail Park, St Nicholas Gate, St Nicholas, Carlisle (Application 09/0978)

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application that had been the subject of a site visit on 27 January 2010.  He advised that the application had been brought for determination by Members of the Development Control Committee because objections had been received from the Conservation Area Advisory Committee.

The Development Control Officer advised:

· the demolition of the unit that had been occupied by National Tyres and a replacement building constructed as a frontage building to London Road but relocated to the north west.

· the demolition of the building currently occupied by Halfords and a new, larger unit erected

· the partial demolition of the unit currently occupied by MFI to allow for a new service yard from St Nicholas Bridges to the rear
· the erection of a small, new, freestanding unit close to the main site entrance
· the erection of two new units related to the main blocks of the existing development, one a “gap” between Carpet Right and Netto and the other adjacent to Woodrouffe Terrace
· the rationalisation of the access and circulation arrangements through the closure of the existing secondary access from London Road and the rear access from St Nichols Bridge becoming solely a service access with no route through the site between the two entrances.
The Development Control Officer further advised that the proposed development would involve a range of materials that would result in a contemporary appearance, but that the outline application sought to retain the brickwork of the existing buildings.
The Development Control Officer explained that the site was located on a principal approach to the City and therefore the development would be highly visible.
The Development Control Officer advised that there were a number of Listed Buildings in the area, the Railway Inn, The St Nicolas Arms and properties along Woodrouffe Terrace, and that the Carlisle to Settle Conservation Area lay to the rear of the site and the Botchergate Conservation Area to the North.  The Development Control Officer advised that the Conservation Area Advisory Committee opposed the proposal as they believed the scheme was of poor design, that the development would adversely affect the Settle to Carlisle Conservation Area and would provide an inappropriate impression to people visiting the City.  However, the Development Control Officer advised that there had been no objections from consultees in respect of the impact on the Listed Buildings.
The Principal Conservation Officer had contacted the Development Control Officer to advise that he believed the proposal would damage the character of the southern end of Botchergate Conservation Area and the character of Woodrouffe Terrace.  The Principal Conservation Officer also advised that the development would adversely affect the character of adjoining buildings.  The Principal Conservation Officer believed that the scale, materials and design of the new buildings were inappropriate for the site and recommended that the application be refused.
In conclusion the Development Control Officer considered that the benefits of the scheme did not outweigh the visual disbenefits to the character and appearance of the area and for that reason it was recommended that the application was refused.
A Member stated that many Councillors and residents believed that something needed to be done in the Botchergate area.  The Member believed that if a developer could be encouraged to do some work on the retail park it would provide the impetus for more development in the area.  The Member did not believe there would be a great impact from trains travelling on the Carlisle to Settle railway line as they passed the site for a very limited time.  The Member stated that he would prefer a development where all the buildings had cladding as proposed in the original scheme.  The Member moved for deferral of the application in order to consult with the developer about a more acceptable scheme.
A Member supported the deferral of the proposal.  The Member believed that officers should discuss with the developers access from St Nicholas Bridge as, when the access was closed previously, traffic built up and caused problems from traffic turning right onto London Road.  The Member suggested low level walls, with spaces for pedestrian access, could be built to prevent the site being used as a ‘rat run’.
A Member stated that there had been a lot of talk about the entries into the City and he believed that it was essential to take the opportunity to improve the entry to the City, St Nicholas Gate and Botchergate.

A Member was concerned about the cladding of the new buildings and believed that it would be better if the buildings were brick faced.

A Member believed that brickwork would blend in better with surrounding buildings.

The Development Control Manager advised that the Urban Designer would be invited to engage in the discussions about the site.
RESOLVED – That Permission be deferred in order to allow officers to negotiate revisions to the appearance of the buildings with the applicant and to await a further report on the application.
(3)
Single storey side extension to provide function room, WC facilities and disabled access (Revised Application), Reading Room, Hayton, Brampton, CA8 9HT (Application 09/0964)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application that had been the subject of a site visit on 27 January 2010.  He advised Members that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee due to the number of objections received.  He reminded Members that the Committee on 18 December 2009 agreed to defer consideration of the application for a site visit.
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that since the site visit an e-mail had been received from residents of Hayton stating that a delivery wagon had been parked in the village and had blocked the road.
In conclusion, the Principal Development Control Officer believed that the proposal was considered acceptable and therefore recommended that approval be granted.
A Member believed that the beech tree in the grounds of the Reading Rooms had outgrown the space it was in.  The Member also believed that the number of people using the Reading Rooms would not increase and that it was unlikely that there would by any additional parking.  
A Member stated that the major use of the Reading Room was for the nursery and toilets were small.  The building was not DDA compliant.  The Member believed that the extension would not bring in much additional use and therefore there would not be much additional parking required.  The Member stated that although the Tree Officer had been convinced that the tree should remain he believed that the roots of the tree may be causing cracks in the building.  The Member believed that the advantages outweighed any disadvantages and moved that permission be granted.
A Member supported the proposal and stated that he believed that the current building was not fit for purpose.

A Member sought clarification why suitable toilet facilities had not been included in the application for planning permission to extend the outbuilding in 1993.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the application at that time was for nursery use of the building and the toilets that were installed were for the children’s use.
A Member was concerned about the operating hours of the building and asked whether a temporary condition could be placed on the application.  The Development Control Manager advised that Members had to decide whether the hours within the application were acceptable or not and that if they were uneasy about the hours they should suggest an earlier termination time.  A Member suggested that the hours should be amended to 0800 to 2200.  That suggestion was acceptable to the Committee.

A Member asked for a show of hands on whether the application should be approved with all the conditions as stated.

In favour 
7

Against
3

Councillors Mrs Parsons and McDevitt abstained from voting on the proposal.

RESOLVED – (1) That approval be granted.
(4)
Temporary siting of residential caravan during building works (Retrospective), Field 4818, Beaumont, Carlisle (Application 09/0949)
The Development Control Officer advised that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee as there had been an objection received from Beaumont Parish Council and Councillor John Collier (Ward Councillor) had objected to the application.  The application had been deferred at the last meeting of the Development Control Committee so that a site visit could be undertaken.  The site visit had taken place on 27 January 2010.
The Development Control Officer advised that a permanent residential dwelling on the site would be contrary to planning policy, but a temporary planning permission for a 12 month period would give the applicants a security presence on the site whilst the building work was completed.  The caravan would not have an adverse impact on the character of the Solway Coast AONB or on the World Heritage Site and in all aspects the proposal was compliant with the relevant policies contained within the adopted Local Plan.

The Development Control Officer further advised that although there was another caravan currently on the site it was being used for storage and once the building was complete it would be removed and the residential caravan would also be removed.  
In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended that approval be granted.
The Chairman confirmed that as the Ward Councillor had not spoken at the last meeting, except to request a site visit, he was within his rights to speak at the meeting.

Councillor John Collier (Ward Councillor) stated that since permission was granted for an agricultural building, the site had grown.  The Councillor believed that if there had been issues around security the applicant should have applied for permission to install a residential caravan initially and not applied retrospectively.  Enforcement Officers had repeatedly visited the site but could not gain access.  The Councillor requested that the site be monitored every 3 months by Enforcement Officers and that the caravan should be removed by the end of the year then cleared of residential caravans.  
A Member stated that he could understand why residents of the village were unhappy with the site and that the Committee were being asked to look at retrospective planning permission for two caravans joined together.  The Member suggested that it would be a reasonable condition to have the building finished and have the caravans and ancillary storage removed.  The Member recommended that the application be approved to 31 December 2010 then Enforcement Officer be allowed onto the site to check that the conditions had been met.
RESOLVED – (1) That approval be granted
Councillors Mrs Rutherford and Morton had been outwith the meeting for part of the discussion and therefore took no part in the discussion or the decision.

(5)
Demolition of Blocks B & C of the existing college and erection of a replacement (3000 square metres) college building with parking for limited vehicles on site (Revised Application), Carlisle College, Strand Road, Carlisle, CA1 1NB (Application 09/1085)
Having declared a personal and prejudicial interest Councillor Mrs Riddle left the meeting and took no part in the discussion.  

The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, which had been the subject of a site visit on 27 January 2010 and advised that it was a major application of local interest.
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that when considering the proposal it was necessary to weigh any harm created against the benefits.  There was an acknowledged difference of opinion over the impact on the living conditions of neighbouring residents.  However, the Principal Development Control Officer believed that the majority of the concerns appeared to stem from issues associated with the existing operation of the College as opposed to the current proposal.  The advantages of the development lay in the replacement of outdated educational buildings with new, fit for purpose, state of the art facilities that would provide wider social, educational and economic benefits to the wider community of Carlisle.  The proposal could be seen within the context of on-going development at the Richard Rose Academies and Trinity School.
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that a letter had been received from the occupier of a property that was adjacent to the site.  The Principal Development Control Officer also advised that the advertisement period had not yet expired; that the Access Officer had commented, the contents of which could be addressed through the imposition of a suitable condition; and that Cumbria Constabulary had also made observations, the details of which could be addressed through modifications to condition 16 relating to security.  
The Principal of Carlisle College had written to the resident, a copy of which was sent to the Principal Development Control Officer.  The Principal advised that two smoking shelters were planned for the Hartington Street side of the college and the proposed landscaping would screen smokers from the street.  She further advised that there would also be smoking shelters behind Building D once the portakabin was removed.  The Principal also explained that the College were seeking planning approval for 27 car parking spaces of which 2/3 would be for disabled users.  The original planning permission was for 125 cars.  As the exit for the car park is on Hartington Street there would be fewer cars exiting the car park via Hartington Street onto Victoria Place.  The Principal also advised that there would be no overall increase in deliveries planned or anticipated, nor any proposal to divert delivery vehicles into Hartington Street.
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that details needed to be revised regarding the parapet detailing and the protection of trees on the site.

In conclusion, the Principal Development Control Officer advised that in overall terms it was considered that the advantages outweighed the disadvantages and the proposal was recommended for approval subject to the awaited comments of interested parties, the imposition of relevant conditions and the completion of a Section 106 Agreement concerning the payment of a commuted sum to the Highway Authority.

RESOLVED – (1) That authority to issue approval be granted subject to the expiration of the advertisement period, receipt of satisfactory revised details concerning the provision of a pediment detail to the top of the proposed building, the imposition of additional and/or revised conditions regarding access by disabled people, security measures and the protection of existing trees as stipulated on the submitted landscaping scheme.

Councillor Mrs Riddle returned to the meeting.

(6)
First floor extension above existing garage to provide 1no en-suite bedroom, single storey front extension to provide porch together with internal alterations to provide extended kitchen/dining room, cloakroom and WC, 56 Newfield Park, Newfield, Carlisle, CA3 0AH (Application 09/1136)
The Assistant Development Control Officer submitted a report on the application and advised that the application was being brought before Members of the Development Control Committee as the applicant was an employee of Carlisle City Council.
The Assistant Development Control Officer advised Members that in overall terms, the principle of the proposed development was acceptable and that the scale, siting and design of the proposal was acceptable in relation to the site and surrounding properties.  The living conditions of neighbouring properties would not be compromised through unreasonable loss of light, overlooking or overdominance.
The Assistant Development Control Officer further advised that since the report was prepared the Highways Authority had confirmed that there were no objections to the proposal.

In conclusion, the Assistant Development Control Officer advised that, as the consultation period had subsequently ended the recommendation was for approval, as it was considered that the proposal was compliant with the objectives of the adopted Local Plan policies.

RESOLVED – That approval be granted.
(7)
Refurbishment of Parish Play Area, Walton Play Area, Walton Village Hall, Walton, Brampton, CA8 2DJ (Application 09/1047)
The Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised that the application was being brought for determination by Members of the Development Control Committee as more than four letters of objection had been received from separate households.
The Development Control Officer advised that the proposed development was of a scale and design that was appropriate to the existing play area and the surrounding area.  It was not considered that the occupiers of the neighbouring properties would be adversely affected by the development.
In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended that approval be granted subject to no objections being received from interested parties in the interim.
The Development Control Officer advised that since preparing the report, consultation responses had been received from the Parish Council and English Heritage.  English Heritage had confirmed no objection to the proposal and the Parish Council did not wish to make any representation.  The application was therefore recommended for approval.  

A Member asked whether the grass matting was suitable for the play area.  The Development Control Officer advised that it was specialist grass matting that was not only safe for children but allowed grass to grow through maintaining the character of the area.  
RESOLVED – That approval be granted.
(8)
Erection of 10no low cost dwellings, Land at Crossgates Road, Hallbankgate, Cumbria (Application 09/0998)
Having declared a personal and prejudicial interest Councillor Layden left the meeting and took no part in the discussion.  

The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report and advised that the application was a major application of local interest based upon which residents had and/or wished to exercise their Right to Speak.  At the December meeting the Committee resolved to defer consideration of the proposal in order to await receipt of a revised Flood Risk Assessment/drainage report with accompanying details that clearly demonstrated the effectiveness of the proposed attenuation tanks and addresses the associated matters concerning on and off site flooding.
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the drainage report and a statement on Great Crested Newts had been received.  The statement on the Great Crested Newts stated that there no adverse impact was predicted but suggested a survey at the appropriate time of year.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that could be included as a condition.  
The Principal Development Control Officer also advised that a letter had been received from David McLean MP echoing concerns of the residents about the visual impact of the application.  He believed it had not been duly considered and respectfully asked that it be included in the discussion.

A letter had also been received from the Save Our Field residents group suggesting an alternative site.  However Riverside could not consider an alternative site due to financial issues.  A resident suggested that the Homes and Communities funding could be reassigned if an alternative site were located and asked that the application be refused.  
The Principal Development Control Officer further advised that an e-mail had been received from a resident who had concerns regarding the drainage on the site and believed that the report had underestimated the amount of water on the site in the event of flooding or ponding.  Photographs showed flooding in 2000.
With regard to the information supplied by the drainage consultant evidence was provided that backed up the solution to reduce flooding/ponding.

In conclusion, the Principal Development Control Officer reminded Members that the application had been deferred solely with regard to drainage.  The Principal Development Control Officer believed that it was considered that the matter had been satisfactorily addressed and therefore recommended approval subject to completion of a Section 106 Agreement and the imposition of relevant conditions.   
A Member thought it was a pity that excess rainwater would be channelled from the water storage tanks into the culvert.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that it was the intention of the scheme to also use that water for flushing toilets.

A Member believed that the work done by Riverside with the attenuation tanks and drainage would address the issues around flooding.  

With regard to an alternative site, the Member stated that that was not part of the current application and could not be considered.

A Member was concerned that draining the water in phases would potentially cause problems and but was pleased that the water could be recycled.  
RESOLVED – That authority to issue be granted subject to the imposition of relevant conditions and the completion of a satisfactory Section 106 Agreement
Councillor Layden returned to the meeting.
DC.09/10
QUARTERLY REPORT ON PLANNING ENFORCEMENT
The Planning Enforcement Officer submitted Report DS.04/10 that updated on the scope of activity undertaken in the Enforcement of Planning Control.

The Planning Enforcement Officer advised that as a Local Planning Authority the City Council was committed to training its staff and officer had attended courses including:
· A forum on Enforcement Case Law

· Cumbria Planning Enforcement Meeting.

The Planning Enforcement Officer advised Members that:

· a scaffolding business known as Steadfolds near Irthington had been transferred to Michael Thompsons Yard, Carlisle.  There was an outstanding issue concerning two containers that the occupier claimed were being used for storage of domestic items until he built a new garage.  The matter was being pursued with the occupier
· an unauthorised smoking shelter at the South End Constitutional Club, Carlisle.  The property lay within the Botchergate East Conservation Area and was located immediately adjacent to a Grade II Listed Building.  The location of the shelter had caused disturbance to, and affected the amenity of, the adjoining occupier and its construction was adversely impacting on the setting of the Listed Building.  An Enforcement Notice had been served by the Council and the Council’s statement was to be lodged with the Planning Inspectorate by 2 February 2010.
The Planning Enforcement Officer stated that during 2009 there had been 232 recorded enforcement cases of which 157 had been resolved, 50 involved ongoing monitoring or negotiation to achieve a resolution and 25 were awaiting applications to be submitted or to be determined.  In addition 38 cases received prior to 2009 were still being monitored and under investigation.  There had also been 8 cases recorded for 2010 at the time the report was prepared (19 January 2010).
In conclusion, the Planning Enforcement Officer recommended that Members noted the contents of the report.
RESOLVED – That the contents of the report be noted and accepted with thanks.
DC.10/10
REVOCATION OF TREE PRESERVATION ORDERS 14, 18 26 AND 29
The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer submitted Report DS.03/10 outlining the reasons for the revocation of the unconfirmed Tree preservation Orders 14, 18, 26 and 29.

The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer advised that Government guidance contained within the document “Tree Preservation Orders: A Guide to the Law and Good Practice” stated that “Local Planning Authorities are advised to keep their Tree preservation Order records under review.”  A review of all the City Council Tree Preservation Orders was being carried out to ensure they were fit for purpose and enforceable.  The first step in that process was a file audit of all Carlisle City Council Tree Preservation Orders that had enabled the priorities of the review to be established.
The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer stated that reasons to vary or revoke Tree Preservation Orders were:

· changes to legislation

· geographical changes

· errors within the Tree Preservation that may come to light after the Tree Preservation Order had been confirmed.

The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer advised that Tree Preservation Orders 14, 18, 26 and 29 had been identified as having a high priority following the review process, as no record of confirmation was available resulting in Tree Preservation orders that could not be enforced.

The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer explained that Tree Preservation Orders, even those that remained unconfirmed, were registered Land Charges and would show up on a Land Charges search.  A file of the unconfirmed Order was also held with other Tree Preservation Order files.

The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer had carried out site visits and assessed the trees and woodlands in accordance with the tests of amenity and expediency as set out in the Town and County Planning Act 1990 s198(1) using the Tree Evaluation Method for Preservation Orders that gave a score to the trees indicating whether or not they were suitable for inclusion within a Tree Preservation Order.

With respect to Tree Preservation Orders 18 and 26, which were Woodland Orders, both were visible from the public realm but neither were considered under threat so the expediency test was not met and therefore they did not merit inclusion within a Tree Preservation Order.  The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer advised that should the owners of the woodlands wish to carry out any felling they were required to obtain a felling licence from the Forestry Commission.  Felling Licence Applications are checked weekly to ascertain if any relate to local woodlands.
The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer explained that with regard to Tree Preservation Order 14, intended to protect 3 beech trees, the site visit revealed that only one of the trees remained and that due to the lack of public visibility it did not achieve a score that indicated that it merited protection by means of a Tree Preservation Order.
With regard to Tree Preservation Order 29, intended to protect 4 beech trees, 1 lime tree and 1 horse chestnut during the development of land at Buckabank, Dalston, a site visit revealed that all the beech trees and the horse chestnut tree had been removed and the lime tree had been heavily lopped.  Due to the management practice of lopping the remaining lime tree did not achieve a score that indicated that it merited protection by means of a Tree Preservation Order.
In conclusion, the Landscape Architect/Tree Officer recommended that the unconfirmed Tree Preservation Orders 14, 18 26 and 29 were not enforceable and their retention as Land Charges and within the Council’s Tree Preservation Order files was not appropriate.  Therefore the Landscape Architect/Tree Officer recommended that they should be revoked.

A Member stated that he had found the report difficult to read and suggested that future reports deal with issues individually rather than in groups.
RESOLVED:
That Tree Preservation Orders 14, 18, 26 and 29 be revoked.

[The meeting ended at 12:10pm]
